
DRAFT AGENDA 
February 26 & 27, 2014  

WBC Board of Directors Meeting 
Cheyenne, Wyoming  

 
Wednesday, February 26, 2014  
1:30 PM Board/Staff Retreat – Plains Hotel  
3:30 PM Regional Directors Reports 
   North West & Field Operations Lead – Leah Bruscino 
   West Central – Roger Bower 
   South West – Elaina Zempel 
   South Central – Pat Robbins 
   South East – Tom Johnson 
   East Central – Kim Rightmere 
   North East – Dave Spencer 
4:00 PM Tour – Magpul and Swan Ranch Projects – Transportation provided 
5:20 PM Return to Plains Hotel 
6:30 PM Board/Staff Dinner – Plains Hotel  
 
Thursday, February 27, 2014   
8:30 AM Public Meeting begins – Plains Hotel – Cheyenne 
  Call To Order – Nathan Bekke, Co-Chair 
  Board Member Introductions 
  Presentation 
  Minutes Approval 

January 23, 2014 – TAB 1 
December 5, 2013  

  Election of New Officers 
 
9:00 AM Agribusiness Update – TAB 2 
    
9:15 AM Personnel, Audit and Budget Committee – Lynne Michelena, Chair 
   Financials – Diane Joyce, CFO – TAB 4 
   Personnel – Chava Case, Human Resource Manager – TAB 5 
 
9:45 AM Business & Industry Update – Ben Avery, Division Director – TAB 6 
   WY Economic Development Association – James Klessens, President 
   WY Chamber Partnership – Terrie Swift, Representative 
 
10:15 AM Business Development Committee – Jim Espy, Chair – TAB 7 
   Loan/Portfolio Program – Ryan Whitehead, Program Manager 
    Small Business Investment Credit Program Application 

Petros Wyoming Fund I, LLC 
    Past Due Report 
    Charge Off Balances 
    Loan Loss Reserve Analysis 
 
10:10 AM Community Development Committee – Dick Bratton, Chair    
   Business Ready Community (BRC) Grant Applications -  TAB 8 
    
 
12:00 PM Lunch Break 
 
1:00 PM Continued: Community Development Committee 
 



1:15 PM CEO Update – Bob Jensen 
 
1:40 PM Old/New Business & Other Business 
   Next Meeting – May 28 & 29, 2014 – Laramie Holiday Inn  
 
2:00 PM Adjournment                                                                                                          
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BRC Program Financial Summary 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

BFY 2003/2004 Appropriation  $        8,400,000 

BFY 2005/2006 Appropriation  $      25,000,000 

Governor's Supplemental Budget  $      11,600,000 

BFY 2007/2008 Appropriation  $      46,000,000 

Supplemental Budget, March 2007  $      33,250,000 

Unobligated Unemcumbered Data Center Funds (reverted back to the budget reserve account) $      (5,000,000)

BFY 2009/2010 Appropriation*  $      79,250,000 

FY2010 Budget Cut  $      (4,000,000)

BFY 2011/2012 Appropriation  $      50,000,000 

BFY 2013/2014 Appropriation (beginning July 1, 2012)  $      50,000,000 

Total Appropriations to Date  $    294,500,000 

SLIB Dates Award Disbursements Deobligations

Outstanding 

Balance Adjusted Award 

Subtotal $310,608,019 $199,026,188 23,596,338$             $87,985,494 287,011,681$    

BRC Funds 7,488,319$        

Funds expended from CFP Program Authorization (2009/10) (7,118,745)$    

Wyoming Telecommunications Broadband Initiative (2006) (250,000)$       

Loan Repayments 1,108,618$     

Total of Available BRC Funds 1,228,192$        

BRC Appropriation Summary 

*The 2009-2010 Supplemental Budget allowed the WBC to transfer up to $10M from the BRC budget to the Community Facilities Program (CFP)

Award Summary 

Available BRC Funds Summary
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BRC Application and Program Summary 

 

 

Currently there is $1,228,192 available in Business Ready Community (BRC) funds. Six 

applications were received. One was withdrawn. The application requests total $1,042,749. 

 

 
 

 

All Business Committed applications and projects involving a private developer are contingent on a 

favorable review of the proposals by the Attorney General.  Other contingencies for projects are 

spelled out in the project descriptions. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Applicant Project Grant/Loan Type  Requested 
 Staff 

Recommendations 

Natrona County Mountain West Tech. Data Center Data Center 905,249$       905,249$               

Carbon County Visitor Center Study Planning 18,750$          $                 18,750 

Converse County Fiber Feasibility Study Planning 18,750$         18,750$                 

Gillette Fiber Feasibility Study Planning 50,000$         50,000$                 

Sheridan - SEEDA Arts & Economic Dev. Study Planning 50,000$         50,000$                 

1,042,749$    1,042,749$            

1,228,192$            

185,443$               

Total Available BRC Funds

BRC Funds Remaining If Recommendations Are Awarded

BRC APPLICANT SUMMARY 

Totals  
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CFP Program Financial Summary 
 

 
 
CFP Application and Program Summary 

Currently there is $2,697,424 available in the Community Facility Program (CFP) funds. Three 

applications were received.  The application requests total $2,867,670.  Due to limited funding 

staff recommends funding as presented below.  

 

BFY 2005/2006 Appropriation  $   7,500,000 

BFY 2007/2008 Appropriation  $   7,500,000 

Governor's Supplemental Budget 2007/2008  $   7,500,000 

BFY 2009/2010 Appropriation*  $ 15,000,000 

FY2010 Budget Cut  $ (3,500,000)

Community Facilities Program Authorization from BRC to date *  $   7,118,745 

BFY 2011/2012 Appropriation  $   8,500,000 

BFY 2013/2014 Appropriation (beginning July 1, 2012)  $   8,500,000 

FY2013 Budget Cuts  $ (4,370,000)

Total Appropriations to Date  $ 53,748,745 

SLIB Dates
Award Disburements Deobligations

Outstanding 

Balance

Adjusted 

Award 

Subtotal 46,995,050$ 40,617,045$  2,293,925$    4,084,080$ 44,701,125$ 

CFP Funds 9,047,620$   

   Funds transferred to Wyoming Department of Workforce Services 2011 (1,000,000)$       

   Funds transferred to Wyoming Department of Workforce Services 2012 (1,000,000)$       

Total Available Funds 7,047,620$   

CFPAppropriation Summary 

*The 2009-2010 BRC Supplemental Budget allowed the Wyoming Business Council  to transfer up to $10,000,000 from the BRC budget to the CFP 

program

Award Summary 

Available CFP Funds Summary

Applicant Project Requested
Staff 

Recommendations

Albany County Big Brothers Big Sisters $1,000,000  $              829,754 

Buffalo Clear Creek Elementary School Renovation $1,000,000  $           1,000,000 

Gillette Youth Learning Center $867,670  $              867,670 

$2,867,670 $2,697,424

$2,697,424

$0

CFP APPLICANT SUMMARY 

Totals

Total CFP Funds Available

CFP Funds Remaining if Recommendations are awarded
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Natrona County 

 
$905,249 Managed Data Center 

Cost Reduction for Mountain 

West Technology Networks   

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

 
 

 

Project Description 
Natrona County requests a $905,249 Managed 

Data Center Cost Reduction grant for the 

expansion of Mountain West Technology 

Network’s (MWTN) Natrona county facilities. The 

company’s facilities are located at 123 West 1
st
 

Street in Casper, Wyoming. The expansion will 

include the installation of redundant power feeds  

from Rocky Mountain Power and an upgrade to 

the current 750K VA transformer to two 3000 K 

VA transformers.   

 

The Business 

Mountain West Technology Networks is a 

technology company specializing in data 

warehousing, data storage, cloud computing, 

telecommunications/internet services, networks 

and networking. One of the first data centers in the state, they now boast a global clientele.  They 

are a designated public utility in Wyoming which means they may place infrastructure facilities 

for the public good and are allowed special consideration with regard to zoning requirements.  

MWTN has been in business nine years.  The company is owned and operated by local, Casper 

management.  

 

Project Goals and Public Benefit 

The proposed project will include the installation of redundant power feeds from Rocky 

Mountain Power and an upgrade from the current 750K VA transformer to two 3000 K VA 

transformers.  This upgrade will provide additional security, insulation from power outages, and 

will enable them to increase data storage capacity and their share of this growing market.  

Mountain West currently has fifteen employees.  The enhanced abilities will allow for the 

creation of nine additional jobs over the five year period of the grant with a median wage of 

$27.00/hour. Mountain West will also offer Natrona County information technology services 

(internet and storage services) discounted from fair market value. 

 

Timeline 
The expansion is anticipated to be complete by summer 2014.   

 

Project Funding 

The Managed Data Center Cost Reduction Program provides for the reduction of the utility cost 

for electrical and/or broadband for the recruitment/growth of managed data centers of sufficient 

redundancy. In exchange for providing these reductions in costs, the applicant shall have 

contracted with the business to receive direct benefits and indirect economic development 
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BRC Grant amount 905,249$                        

Minimum Required Match (125% of BRC grant request) 1,131,561$                     

Match - Mountain West Minimum Payroll in 3 years 1,921,317$                     

Match - Mountain West Minimum Captial Investment in 3 years 1,406,250$                     

Total Match (125% of BRC grant request) 3,327,567$                     

Total Project Cost 4,232,816$                     

Grant and Match Amounts for Natrona County

benefits including a specific amount of capital investment from business, specific minimum 

payroll created by the business, and the provision of discounted IT services. 

 

The grant amount is based on how much capital investment and payroll the business will realize 

over five years.  For each grant amount, the business must create a match of at least 125% of the 

grant amount in payroll and capital expenditure with the caveat that 50% of the match will be in 

payroll creation. Payroll must be greater than 150% of the county's median wage.  

 

The total request for this 

project is $905,249. The 

total match for the project 

is $3,327,567. Minimum 

payroll totals $1,921,317 

over five years. Minimum 

capital investment by 

Mountain West will be $1,406,250.  Grant funds will be disbursed quarterly as the performance 

measures of payroll and capital expenditures are met by the business over a five year period. 

 

Attorney General Opinion 

Pending 

 

Regional Comment by Kim Rightmer 

MWT has shown steady growth over the last three years and stands poised for more rapid 

growth.  This grant will allow them to invest in the equipment needed to meet anticipated 

demand for their data storage services and continue to grow their overall business. Mountain 

West’s expansion will add to the diversification of the economic base in Natrona County – as 

well as Wyoming – and create primary jobs in an industry that the state has been targeting in 

recent years.  I have worked closely with Natrona County and CAEDA to help assess Mountain 

West’s business plan and ability to expand.  We are comfortable with their projections. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as requested. 
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Detailed Analysis 

 

 
  

Criteria Met

New

Retained

Y1 Y2 Y3

Low $26.75 $27.00 $27.30

High $27.00 $27.75 $27.90

Mean $21.03 Mean/Avg. $26.88 $27.33 $27.55

Median $17.58 Median $26.88 $27.25 $27.50

Yes

N/A

Yes

Yes

Yes

No

N/A

Yes

No

Yes

Yes

Yes

Yes

No

N/A

Main Street or Certified Tourism Community Project N/A

Yes

Natrona County

Evaluation Criteria Notes

Primary

Job Creation

(Jobs bringing 

new wealth to 

the community)

Direct Creation ( 5yrs)
9

0

Future Creation

Wages

Natrona County (all industry),  

2011

Community 

Workforce 

Development

Develops Community Momentum in Unique Market 

Niches

Increased data storage and 

transmission capacity allows the 

company to connect into all the major 

portals on the East and West coasts 

making it possible to broaden their 

customer base. 

Fulfill Community and Economic Development Goals

Helps Meet Demand for Social Services 

Helps Diversification Efforts

Primary Business

Private Investment 

Improved Ability to Retain, Attract, Expand Businesses
Increased data storage and 

transmission capacity.

Improved Workforce or Entrepreneurial Training

Business Expansion Yes

 Business Type

Economic Development Recapture Plan

Satisfactory Performance on Past Projects

The company will invest in equipment 

and additional wages for new 

positions.

Increase in Business Revenue

Additional 

Evaluation 

Criteria

Leverage Additional Private Investment

BRC Loan

Project Readiness

Viability and Thoroughness of a Business Plan
B&I reviewed the business plan and 

found it to be very complete.

Increase in Market Share
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Carbon County Visitor Council 

 

$18,750 BRC Planning Grant for 

the Carbon County Visitor Center 

Feasibility Study 

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

BRC amount 18,750$       

Cash Match 6,250$         

Total eligible project cost 25,000$       

BRC % of total eligible project costs 75%

Local % of total eligible project costs 25%

TOTAL PROJECT COST 25,000$       

Carbon County Visitor Center

Project Description 
The Carbon County Joint Tourism Promotion 

Board (aka Carbon County Visitor Council) 

requests an $18,750 BRC Planning grant for the 

study of the Wyoming Frontier Prison Guard 

Quarters Building as a Visitor and Interpretive 

Center in Rawlins.  This study will include a 

structural analysis and professional opinion of 

the integrity and suitability of the building, 

useable floor space (how much can be 

developed and for what purposes), a floor plan, 

cost estimates, a determination of potential 

community partners and a landscaping design.   

 

The current location of the Carbon County 

Visitor Council is not suitable as an interactive 

visitor center.  It is housed in a building with 

other offices which are used as various retail 

and administrative offices.  It is not located at 

street level and there is very little parking in 

general and no parking nearby for larger 

recreational vehicles.    Co-locating with the Wyoming Frontier Prison would allow the visitor 

center to be housed in a building with historic significance in a highly visible location.  There is 

ample parking for passenger and recreational vehicles.  Additionally, the lease payments to the 

Frontier Prison will assist their revenue stream.  Finally, the Pronghorn Interpretive Center has 

expressed an interest in co-locating with the visitor center.  There is ample space in the guards 

quarters to accommodate their offices and displays should this partnerhip come to fruition.   

 

Project Funding 

The total cost for this project is 

$25,000.  The total cash match for the 

project is $6,250 and will come from 

the Carbon County Visitor Council. 

 

 

Regional Comments by Pat Robbins 

The Carbon County Joint Tourism 

Promotion Board, which operates the 

Carbon County Visitor Center, is 

applying for a tourism planning grant to look at the feasibility of relocating the visitor center to 

an existing and underutilized building on the property of the Old Pen in Rawlins.  

 

Rawlins is currently the only Wyoming Tourism Community, having recently attained Tier 2 

designation establishing tourism as a priority in the county.  This project would further that effort 
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by determining the feasibility of relocating the visitor center to a site that will help enhance 

tourism in the region by allowing for better signage and parking.  It would also allow the visitor 

center to capture those visitors at the Old Pen and share with them the other tourism related 

attractions and facilities to help extend their stay in the area.  Finally the study should show the 

feasibility of such a move, the visitor center could then be a source of income to the Old Pen that 

could help stabilize their funding. 

 

Office of Tourism Comments by Kristin Phipps 

In 2010, the City of Rawlins was selected as the first community to participate in the Wyoming 

Office of Tourism's Certified Tourism Community program. They have successfully organized a 

local tourism committee to address marketing strategies, event coordination, and product 

development initiatives related to tourism development in Rawlins. Carbon County Visitor 

Council (CCVC), in partnership with this local committee, is committed to pursuing tourism as 

an economic development priority.  

 

This feasibility study is another significant step in creating a visitor friendly destination. The 

current location of the CCVC is difficult for out of town visitors to find, and provides limited 

access for vehicles to park. A partnership with the Wyoming Frontier Prison (Old Pen) would 

allow CCVC to a more adequate location with increased visitation and accessibility. This unique 

collaboration may also bring benefit to the Old Pen through a source of sustainable revenue 

generation for leasing the space.  

 

On behalf of the Wyoming Office of Tourism, I applaud the efforts of the Carbon County Visitor 

Council and the Wyoming Frontier Prison for working together to pursue a solution that is vital 

to future tourism growth in their community.  

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as 

requested.   
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Converse County 

 
$18,750 BRC Fiber Feasibility 

Study Grant 

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

BRC amount 18,750$       

Cash Match 6,250$         

Total eligible project cost 25,000$       

BRC % of total eligible project costs 75%

Local % of total eligible project costs 25%

TOTAL PROJECT COST 25,000$       

Converse Fiber Feasibility Study

 

Project Description 

Converse and Niobrara counties request an 

$18,750 BRC Planning grant to conduct a study 

regarding fiber connectivity within the Converse 

and Niobrara county area.  The Converse Area 

New Development Organization (CANDO) met 

with the State of Wyoming’s Enterprise 

Technology Services and Chief Information 

Officer who confirmed a connectivity problem in 

the area.   CANDO and the Glenrock Economic 

Development Corporation (GEDC) wish to 

conduct a study.  This will be coordinated with 

on-going state efforts (through the Wyoming’s 

Department of Enterprise Technology Services) 

and will utilize ongoing studies from Southeast 

Wyoming counties as well as Natrona and Carbon 

Counties who are presently conducting broadband 

research. Existing telecommunications 

infrastructure (availability, redundancy and the 

cost of delivery) will be investigated.  The study will also recommend solutions and strategies for 

implementation.   

 

Project Funding  

The total cost of this project is $25,000.  The total cash match for the project is $6,250 and will 

come from Converse and Niobrara 

counties, the GEDC and CANDO. 

 

Regional Comments by Kim Rightmer 

This planning grant is collaboration 

between Converse county, Niobrara county, 

GEDC and CANDO to help identify the 

gaps and deficiencies in broadband in the 

two counties, and to help establish a plan of 

action to resolve those weaknesses.  This effort is a positive and logical step to help both 

counties expand their infrastructure with the goal of expanding their economic base. All parties 

involved in this project feel that this study will help them to better understand what they 

currently have and what is necessary for them to remain competitive with other communities.  It 

will serve as the foundation for the expansion of broadband services in two counties that will 

allow them to better serve existing businesses and recruit new businesses and industry to the 

region.   
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In addition, this study will coincide with those currently being implemented by Natrona, Carbon, 

Laramie, Goshen, Platte and Albany counties.  When completed, a full picture of fiber 

capabilities will be in place for the entire southeast corner of the state.   

 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as requested.   
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Gillette 

 
$50,000 BRC Broadband Study 

Planning Grant 

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

BRC amount 50,000$       

Cash Match 35,000$       

Total eligible project cost 85,000$       

BRC % of total eligible project costs 59%

Local % of total eligible project costs 41%

TOTAL PROJECT COST 85,000$       

Gillette Broadband Study

 

Project Description 

The city of Gillette requests a $50,000 BRC 

Planning grant for a broadband study that will 

address the community as a whole and focus upon 

the economic development aspects of providing 

increased internet connectivity to the community.  

The study will help to implement the Campbell 

County Economic Development Corporation 

(CCEDC) Strategic Plan (2011) which stated the 

community should “foster an environment that 

encourages stability and growth of existing 

businesses and services.”  The recently adopted 

Gillette Comprehensive Plan Update also indicates 

the need for this study.  The process will engage 

public and private sector and fits well with the 

recent Wyoming Business Council statewide 

assessment which cast information technology as 

a driver of economic growth.  Gillette and the 

CCEDC believe that, when implemented, the 

recommendations of the study will enable existing businesses to expand, generate more business 

and provide a more vibrant local 

economy.    

 

Project Funding  

The total cost of this project is $85,000.  

The total cash match for the project is 

$35,000 and will come from the CCEDC.   

 

Regional Comments by Dave Spencer 

This project is intended to address the need for a more coordinated and cost effective system to 

support broadband development in Gillette.  Company letters from some of the largest employers 

in Campbell County attest to the need for an implementation strategy for development of the 

system.  There is also a recognition that this must be a public/private strategy which builds on the 

system ring put in place to serve city government needs several years ago.   

 

Because of Gillette’s rapid growth over the past decade there is some catch up needed in the 

telecommunications system which serves the community.  It is part of a larger strategy to keep 

the community economically competitive.    Campbell County Economic Development is 

providing a substantial match to ensure that there is enough funding to complete a substantial 

and in-depth study.  

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as requested.  
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Sheridan - SEEDA 

 
$50,000 BRC Arts & Economy 

Study Planning Grant 

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

BRC amount 50,000$       

Cash Match 16,667$       

Total eligible project cost 66,667$       

BRC % of total eligible project costs 75%

Local % of total eligible project costs 25%

TOTAL PROJECT COST 66,667$       

Sheridan Arts & Economy Study

 

Project Description 

The Sheridan Economic and Education 

Development Authority (SEEDA) requests a 

$50,000 BRC Planning grant to develop plans for 

up to five prioritized projects.  These projects 

were developed in a 2008 report, “Arts and 

Culture: Economic inventory, Assessment 

Strategy and Work Plan for Sheridan, Wyoming” 

but were never further addressed.  SEEDA intends 

to fully develop the concepts with the assistance 

of these planning funds.  They will then begin 

implementing them with the assistance of public 

entities and associations from Sheridan and 

Johnson counties. The communities of Sheridan 

and Johnson counties have demonstrated that an 

artistic environment within their communities 

encourages support for the preservation of their 

historic buildings, their historic sites, their western 

heritage, native cultures and freedom to create.  

Downtown Sheridan Association, the North Main 

Association, Sagebrush Arts Center, Johnson County Arts and Humanities Council, Arts Along 

the Bighorns, Ucross Foundation as well as others all contribute to community involvement in 

the creative economy.  According to the 2008 Arts and Culture Report the creative segment 

within Sheridan and Johnson counties contributed an estimated $22 million to the region’s 

overall economy benefitting nearly 400 local businesses and more than 1,100 full time jobs.   

 

SEEDA will work with the selected consultant to identify and prioritize three to five projects 

from within the 2008 goals which will form the basis for a robust Regional Arts and Cultural 

Economic Plan.     

 

Project Funding  

The total cost of this project is $66,667.  

The total cash match for the project is 

$16,667 and will come from the city of 

Sheridan and Sheridan College.   

 

Regional Comments by Dave Spencer 

The proposed planning project is a worthwhile effort to further develop the creative economy 

sector in Sheridan and Johnson County.  The supporting work done in 2007 and 2008 and 

reported in the studies referenced in the application placed a high priority on the area of 

economic activity as an economic development target.  Both the Wadley Donovan study and the 

Creative Sector study were supported by previous Business Council funding as well as local 

funds and funds from EDA.  These studies did not however provide a method of implementation.   
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This plan will provide the implementation mechanisms to bring this area into an action mode.  

The two counties are both beginning to see this sector as important both to quality of life and real 

economic activity.  As both counties have progressed in their development of comprehensive 

economic development programs the previous priority has been on more basic steps in 

implementation of economic development strategies such as development of infrastructure and 

organizational capacity.  This study represents one of a number of efforts now underway to begin 

more concrete steps in development and expansion of the local economy on a regional basis.   

 

Sheridan especially has embraced the concept of technology and niche manufacturing as 

economic development priorities.  Similarly Johnson County has begun to pursue a similar set of 

objectives.  Both of these broader priorities would fit well with a more intensified effort at 

establishing the creative sector as a more organized effort economically since this can feed the 

possibilities for synergy with both technology and manufacturing.  Also tourism is extremely 

important to the base economies in both counties and this effort will help that sector as well.     

 

Comments by Michael Lange, Wyoming Arts Council 

I believe that the proposed planning project will have a significant impact on the community.  

The grant is well thought out, contains detailed explanations, and is based off a previous study by 

a very reputable company in the industry of arts and cultural economic studies. 

 

There are two additional points that I believe add to the strength of this proposed project. First, 

although outlined as an addition, tourism in the arts can play a large factor in the economic 

development of a community.  Americans for the arts shows that on a national level, a person 

traveling to attend arts programs and events stays longer and spends more.  On average they 

spend twice the amount as someone traveling for other interests. 

 

In addition to the 1,100 full-time jobs reported in the study, there are also many people working 

in part-time fields who also add to the economy through their creative output.  Some of these 

individuals do other work to "get by" so they can focus on their creative output, while others 

have careers outside of the creative sector and enjoy being involved in the arts.  These numbers 

are hard to come by as most creative economy numbers are based off of federal and state 

reporting documents.  For example, an art teacher in the public schools is going to report that 

they are a teacher and will not be included in the number above, although there creative output is 

essential to the community.  Additionally, in the traditional arts, a saddle-maker who lives on a 

ranch might report his/her income as a rancher or farmer but they are still adding to the economic 

impact of the community.  

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as requested. 



 - 15 - 

  Page 15 of 32 
Wyoming Business Council – February 27, 2014 

 

Project Description 

The city of Gillette requests a Community Facilities 

Program grant in the amount of $867,670 to convert 

a soon- to-be unutilized local school building into the 

new Gillette Youth Learning Center.  The 35,057 

square foot facility, Lakeview Elementary, is located 

at 410 Lakeside Drive.  The city of Gillette will lease 

the Gillette Youth Learning Center to the Boys and 

Girls Club of Campbell County (CLUB). 

 

Project Goals and Public Benefit 

In late 2009 and early 2010, the Campbell County 

Economic Corporation coordinated the development 

of a five year strategic plan for economic 

development in Campbell County.  One of biggest 

challenges identified in the strategic plan was the 

lack of quality childcare and afterschool 

programming. If this grant is awarded, it will allow 

CLUB to significantly grow its program and serve 

more families and their youth. CLUB is currently 

located in a 6,400 square foot facility that presents 

many challenges.   It is not centrally located and is 

inconvenient for many families. There have been several instances of vandalism to the property. 

The size and make-up of the facility and property significantly limit CLUB’s ability to expand 

the number of youth it serves and to add new programs. 

 

Relocating CLUB in the old Lakeview school building will allow them to increase the number of 

youth it serves by 50%, as well as grow the number of quality programs it provides. CLUB is 

one of the few sites in the community that offers preschool programming for the 3-4 year old age 

group.  The current facility limits the preschool enrollment to only 16 children. Moving to the 

Lakeview School will allow them to 

more than double the size of their 

preschool enrollment. 

 

The Gillette Youth Learning Center 

will be able to take advantage of the 

existing school stage to use as a 

performing arts center. The kitchen 

will be utilized as a food service 

center offering healthier food 

choices. The existing school library 

will serve as CLUB’s learning center 

as a place for children to study.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

City of Gillette – Gillette 

Learning Center  
 

$867,670 Community Facilities 

Grant  

Gillette Youth Learning 

Center 

Staff Recommendation:  

Fund as requested 
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CFP Amount $867,670

Cash Match $75,000

In Kind Match $730,000

Total eligible project cost $1,672,670

CFP % of total eligible project costs 52%

Local % of total eligible  project costs 48%

Land Acquisition $730,000

Non Construction Costs $164,586

Architectural and Engineering Fees $71,409

Other fees (surveys, tests, etc.) $53,622

 Site Work $20,055

Demolition and removal $19,500

Construction Costs $778,084

Electrical System $72,928

Mechanical , Plumbing, HVAC System $257,400

Interior Finishes $4,000

Other (roofing) $239,300

Other  (bonding, project mgmt) $174,456

Contingency (0%)26% $30,000

Total Project Cost $1,672,670

Sources 

Uses 

The Gillette Learning Center will house the 

Rotaract Teen Center. This is a designated 

teen center that will be developed as an 

effort of the local Rotary Club. The Rotaract 

Teen Center will host teen activities to 

encourage community service, 

entrepreneurial development, and recreation.  

 

Other organizations have expressed interest 

in leasing space, including the Wyoming 

Family Literacy group. This organization 

provides an intensive family centered 

learning environment to develop essential 

skills for higher training opportunities and 

self-sufficiency. Further the facility will be a public gathering space for the community’s future 

youth needs.  

 

Project History  

The Lake School was originally built in 1968.  The first addition was built in 1973 and included 

the gym and 4 classrooms.  The second addition was completed in 1976 and housed the 

kindergarten. All of the building is useable.  There are also two modular buildings located on the 

property. Each modular is 1,536 square feet. Both modular buildings are usable.  The main 

structure is a one-story building with 

24 plus classrooms, a library and a 

gymnasium. The property is 4.19 

acres.  A structural analysis provided 

by the school district concluded that 

the school is sound and in good 

condition.  

 

Timeline 

The project is projected to be 

completed spring of 2015.  

 

Project Funding  

The total project cost is $1,672,670, 

of which the CFP grant request is 

$867,670. The in-kind match 

represents the value of the structure 

($730,000), and is based on market 

analysis. The $75,000 cash match is 

committed by CLUB. 
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On-going operations and maintenance for the facility, projected to be $919,375 annually, will be 

the responsibility of the Gillette Boys and Girls Club and the city of Gillette. Excluding non-

construction costs, the construction is projected to cost $48 per square foot.  

 

Regional Comments by Dave Spencer 

The CLUB, in partnership with the city of Gillette and the Campbell County School District, will 

take over the Lakeview Elementary School on the north side of Gillette. The school is being 

replaced with a new school in the neighborhood and will be available prior to the next school 

year.  

 

This is a very well developed project with a lot of partnerships between the CLUB, city of 

Gillette, Campbell County School District as well as other community groups that wish to have a 

place to serve the youth of Gillette.  The current CLUB facility is inadequate and badly 

undersized for current and future demand.  This project will provide enough space to 

dramatically increase the ability to serve more youth as well as expand programs in cooperation 

with other organizations.  The additional benefits to economic development in Gillette should be 

mentioned. One is the continued development of child care services, which this project 

represents and the second is the proximity and additional benefits that the project represents in 

assisting lower income residents of the community.  Because of the demographics of the 

community as well as the predominance of shift work and the need for employment of both 

spouses, quality child care is a chronic and particularly acute problem in Gillette.  This project 

will help that situation.  

 

The financial picture for the project is manageable and will improve as fund raising proceeds.  

There have been several large financial commitments obtained which are contingent upon 

expansion. The building is in relatively good condition and simply needs updating of heating and 

electrical as well as a new roof.  There will undoubtedly be some additional grant funding sought 

from other programs down the road, but the initial renovation can be successfully completed well 

within the scope of CFP with a cash and in kind match level of 48.1%. This project has come 

together well. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding as 

requested. This project will be 

contingent upon staff 

receiving a copy of the 

transfer of ownership 

documents by December 31, 

2014. The project is 

contingent on completion of 

the necessary 

recommendations noted in the 

structural assessment.   
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Project Description 

The Kaycee/Buffalo/Johnson Co. Economic 

Development Joint Powers Board (KBJEDJPB) 

requests a Community Facilities Program grant in the 

amount of $1,000,000 to renovate a portion of the 

Clear Creek Elementary School building which was 

vacated by the Johnson County School District #1 in 

June of 2013 and deeded to the city of Buffalo. The 

city, then, deeded the facility to the KBJEDJPB in 

November 2013.  The facility is located at 58 N. 

Adams Avenue in Buffalo, Wyoming. The grant 

funded renovation will include the heating, 

ventilation, air-conditioning units, addition of a fire 

sprinkler system to the gymnasium, repairing and 

resurfacing the parking lot, and replacing the 

carpeting and other aesthetic, non-structural systems. 

Boys and Girls Club of the Bighorns and the 

Sheridan College will be leasing space in the 

building.  

 

Project Goals and Public Benefit 

In 2013, a CDBG funded feasibility study was also 

completed to determine the best use for the Clear Creek Elementary School. This plan concludes 

that it would be best to have the joint powers board take ownership of the building.   

 

The vast majority of the usable floor space within the facility will be dedicated and intended to 

benefit the youth through the Boys and Girls Club organization which will take up approximately 

75% of the usable space. The Sheridan College Buffalo campus will be utilizing 25% of usable 

floor area for conducting classroom 

lectures and labs benefiting the area 

youth. This will assist high school and 

college students desiring to start and/or 

complete their college education. 

 

Currently, KBJEDJPB is negotiating 

with the Community Resource Center 

and Buffalo Head Start for space in the 

facility.  Additionally there is an Active 

Shooters Law Enforcement training 

scheduled for the spring that will bring 

in forty officers to the community. The 

gyms are being used by youth 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kaycee/Buffalo/Johnson 

Co. Economic 

Development Joint Power 

Board (KBJEDJPB) 
 

$1,000,000 Community 

Facilities Grant Request to 

renovate a portion of the Clear 

Creek Elementary School  

 

Staff Recommendation: Fund 

as Requested  
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CFP Amount $1,000,000

Cash Match $90,000

In Kind Match $2,100,000

Total eligible project cost $3,190,000

CFP % of total eligible project costs 31%

Local % of total eligible  project costs 69%

Land Acquisition $2,100,000

Non Construction Costs $41,400

Architectural and Engineering Fees $32,700

Other fees (survey, testing, inspections) $8,700

Construction Costs $1,048,600

Electrical Systems $82,600

Mechanical, Plumbing, HVAC Systems $716,300

Interior Finishes $6,500

Fire $56,000

Remediation $1,200

Other $36,000

Contingency (0%)14% $150,000

Total Project Cost $3,190,000

Sources 

Uses 

basketball, youth baseball, and youth soccer seven days a week.  Further, an application has been 

submitted to the Johnson County Recreation Board for $90,000 to upgrade the kitchen to a 

commercial kitchen, and for tables and chairs for events.   

 

The renovation of the facility would bring the community closer to realizing the goals of their 

master plan by increasing the educational possibilities currently available in the immediate area. 

It would also create an increase in revenue for KBJEDJPB, the facility owner, who will then be 

able to put those additional funds into economic development projects throughout the Johnson 

County area. 

 

In 2012, a CDBG funded Community and Economic development Master Plan was created. The 

conclusion of the plan was to explore new tourism projects, such as increasing the recruitment of 

commercial and retail establishments and research their best locations within the community. 

One location is a major arterial throughout the city which includes the site of the recently vacated 

property of the Clear Creek Elementary School. This school site could be ideal for capturing 

tourists who typically travel through and do not stop. The KBJEDJPB intends to improve upon 

the tourist sector by promoting  the site to local and regional retail businesses and retail chain 

restaurants who could build a new restaurant/retail establishment on the outparcel, which could 

easily be created on the vast amount of open, undeveloped land the facility has available.  

 

Project History   

The original building construction was completed in 1909.It remained unchanged until 1949. The 

first of three additions, the east wing 

addition was added to the original 

structure in 1949 to house the growing 

number of elementary school children. 

The second addition to this structure was 

completed in 1956, which included the 

addition of the west wing of classrooms, 

to again accommodate the growing 

population. The third and final 

gymnasium addition is located on the 

back of the original structure and it was 

completed in 1987.  

 

There is currently 65,800 square feet of 

potentially useable space inside this 

structure as it exists today, with 45,377 

square feet located on the ground floor, 

12,162 square feet located on the second 

floor and 7,026 square feet located in the 

basement.  The facility site is just over 

4.5 acres in size, including all structures, 

open space and parking areas. Recently 
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the community has put new windows in the facility. There was a structural assessment on the 

building, January 2014 conducted by Nelson Engineering, and the building was found to be in 

good structural condition.  

 

Timeline  

The project is projected to be completed by January of 2015. 

 

Project Funding 

The total project cost is $1,150,000 of which the Community Facilities Program grant request is 

$1,000,000.  The in-kind match represents the value of the structure $2.1 million and is based on 

a market analysis.  

 

On-going annual operations and maintenance projected costs of $56,850 for the facility will be 

the responsibility of KBJEDJPB. They will use the rent from their two primary anchor tenants.  

The lease for CLUB is a one year term, with an annual fee of $25,200.  The lease for the 

Northern Wyoming Community College District is a one year term with an annual fee of 

$26,400.  The low occupancy rates and higher expenses projected for year one equates to an 

operating deficit for year one.  The KBJEDJPB is aware of the potential deficit and have planned 

ahead for covering the deficit with a current working balance in their active bank account which 

generates in excess of $70,000 per year from current tenants in an existing building they own and 

manage.  They are also expecting to help cover the deficit with future potential revenues which 

will be generated by the facility. Excluding non-construction costs, the construction is projected 

to cost $20.00 per square foot.  

 

Regional Comments by Dave Spencer 

This project is an aspirational project for Buffalo and Johnson county in that it will allow for the 

expansion and permanent housing of two important tenants and expand opportunities for both 

adults and youn people in the community.  The expansion of Sheridan college as an anchor 

tenant in the building will be especially important to further development of the economic and 

social systems in the community.  The Clear Creek School is an important cultural landmark in 

the community and the public has expressed overwhelming support for its preservation and 

reuse. Its proximity to downtown and its planned use for events and cultural activities will be an 

important addition to community development activities in the area. 

 

There was an extensive feasibilty  study performed on the building with WBC funding,  which 

quantified the immediate needs for renovation of the building. However, no major structural 

defects were noted which would preclude the plan from being implemented with funding from 

the CFP funding proposed.  The KBJEDJPB plans to seek additional grant funding in the future 

to further enhance the facility, however the proposed CFP funded portion of the renovation will 

constitute a complete project for basic occupancy of the  buiding by the anchor tenants.  The 

ultimate owner of the building, the KBJEDJPB has extensive experience with management and 

devlopment of real estate for economic development  purposes and the recent addition of an 

experienced CEO will enhance the success of this property management function. This positon 
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will begin well in advance of the project renovation project allowing for professional 

management of the project.  

 

Finally, the finacial soundness of the project has been demonstrated by the business plan and the 

securing of 100% of the space with substantial, long term anchor tenants.  Projected budgets 

show substantial positive cash flow after the first year.  It is planned that the CEO will act as a 

marketing and community coordinator to facilitate other community usage of the building.  In 

addition, there are 

possibilities to utilize excess 

property in the future for 

other development as part of 

the overall economic 

development strategy of the 

community support to be 

successful.   

 

Staff Recommendation   
Staff recommends funding 

as requested. The project is 

contingent on completion of 

the necessary 

recommendations noted in 

the structural assessment.   
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Project Description 

Albany County requests a Community Facilities 

Program grant in the amount of $1,000,000 to 

refurbish the Nellie Iles School for a community 

mentoring center that will provide youth recreational 

opportunities, community meeting space, nonprofit 

office space, afterschool programming, and the 

county’s juvenile programs. The 11,870 square foot 

building is located at 518 Ord Street, Laramie, 

Wyoming. The grant funded renovation will include 

roofing and down spouts, heating, electrical systems, 

fire alarm system, disposal of hazardous materials, 

interior improvements, and upgrades to comply with 

Americans with Disabilities Act. The Greater 

Wyoming Big Brothers and Big Sisters (GWBBBS) 

will lease a majority of the space from Albany 

County. 

 

A CDBG planning grant funded a feasibility study 

that provided cost estimates for building renovations totaling $1.5 million. Albany County has 

developed strong partnerships with the school district and GWBBBS in support of the project.  

Albany County is contributing $175,000 to the project for the purchase of the land, to be 

recaptured through a lease agreement with GWBBBS. This is the first phase of the project.  The 

city plans to apply for a BRC Enhancement grant March 1, 2014 to complete the second phase. 

  

Project Goals and Public Benefit 

The health, safety and welfare of the community’s youth are the basis for this project. The 

project will contribute substantially toward helping local youth achieve success, complete their 

education, and increase earnings as they become adult community members. Renovation of the 

school will relieve taxpayers from the burden of maintaining the property, reduce energy costs, 

provide long term sustainability for the GWBBBS nonprofit organization, ensure countless 

measurable quality of life benefits for hundreds of local youth and families, and preserve a 

historic local school building.  

 

If this grant is awarded it is projected that 

GWBBBS will have an annual savings of $4,000 

in utility costs.  They will also be saving over 

$16,000 annually with the new lease agreement 

with Albany County for the building.  The new 

lease with Albany County is a six year lease with 

an annual fee of $32,844. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Albany County  

 
$1,000,000 Community 

Facilities Grant Request to 

renovate a portion of the Big 

Brothers Big Sisters   

 

Staff Recommendation: Staff 

recommends funding of 

$829,754 
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CFP Amount $829,754

Cash Match $96,000

In Kind Match $594,657

Total eligible project cost $1,520,411

CFP % of total eligible project costs 55%

Local % of total eligible  project costs 45%

$594,657

Non Construction Costs $87,000

Architectural and Engineering Fees $22,000

Fees (Bond) $65,000

Construction Costs $838,754

Roof Repairs $10,000

Asbestos Removal $30,000

Remodeling $45,000

Electrical $180,000

Mechanical $540,000

Contingency 27% $33,754

Total Project Cost $1,520,411

Sources 

Uses 

Building 

The project would also allow GWBBBS to increase their services by 25%.  The work completed 

would provide more usable space in the building. 

 

Project History 

GWBBBS was established 42 years ago in Laramie and has leased Nellie Iles from Albany 

County School District #1 since March of 2007.  The annual lease fee is currently $48,908, and 

GWBBBS is also responsible for paying utility costs which average $15,531 per year.  Since 

March of 2007, GWBBBS has paid $251,453 in rent and $17,659 in additional maintenance 

costs that have not been covered by the district.  This includes plumbing, locks, windows repair, 

and electrical repairs.  This has been the minimal maintenance to keep the building open at a low 

operating level.  

 

The building has been used for office space, after-school programs, juvenile justice programs, 

and as a youth recreation center. The vast size of the building, its unique design structure, and its 

ideal location has made it possible for the agency to continue its growth to the present.  The 

square footage of the building is approximately 16,000 square feet.  Currently the building 

contains 11,870 square feet of occupied space and 4,630 square feet of storage space.  This 

facility currently houses five mentoring programs as well as serving as the state headquarters and 

administrative support for six other BBBS programs located across Wyoming totaling 48 staff 

members. A structural assessment was completed by Malone Beltone Abel P.C. June of 2013, 

and the building was found to be in good structural condition. 

 

Timeline  

The project will be completed by 

the summer of 2014.  

 

Project Funding  

Total project cost for phase 1 is 

$925,754 of which the 

Community Facilities Program 

grant request is $829,754.  The 

in-kind match of $594,657 has 

been validated through a market 

analysis. The cash match of 

$96,000 is a loan awarded by 

Albany County Economic 

Development.  The funds are 

recaptured funds from the 2007 

BRC CBMA building revenues.  

The terms for the loan are a 1% 

interest rate for six years with a 

monthly payment of $1,374. On-

going operations and 

maintenance for the facility will 
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be the responsibility of GWBBBS and they will use donations, fundraising, and grants to cover 

the facility’s operations and maintenance expenses. Excluding non-construction costs, the 

construction is projected to cost $52 per square foot.  

 

Regional Comments by Thomas Johnson 

The project represents the culmination of several years of work between the county and Big 

Brothers Big Sisters.  It fits perfectly the goals of the CFP program, namely, to preserve old 

school buildings and provide for youth recreation and community gathering space.  Additionally, 

it will retain dozens of jobs, help to serve and mentor thousands of kids in Albany County, and 

finally, reduce the ongoing maintenance costs of an aging  facility for this critical nonprofit.   

 

Staff Recommendation  

Staff recommends partial funding of $829,754.  The county requested $1,000,000 of funding, but 

staff requested that the applicant take a lesser amount due to lack of CFP funds with the 

assurance that at least a portion of the project could be completed with the amount of the award. 

The county worked with staff on their highest priorities for a completed phase 1 project. The 

project is contingent on completion of the necessary recommendations noted in the structural 

assessment.   
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BRC – Project Rankings and Evaluation  
Evaluation Criteria and Ranking: The WBC evaluates a proposal independent of other proposals and utilizes one or more of the criteria 

and measures found in the following chart.  There may be other aspects of a proposal that prevent it from being recommended for 

funding.  In addition to the evaluation criteria set in rule, applicants are asked to compare jobs to be created with the Wyoming Self 

Sufficiency Standard wage rate for the county.  The Self Sufficiency Standard measures how much income is needed for a family of a 

certain composition in a given place to adequately meet their basic needs including: housing, child care, food, transportation, health care, 

and taxes.  For the purposes of BRC, Self Sufficient Wages were averaged for about thirty common family types, all headed by a single 

wage earner.  
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Applicant Project Request
 Staff 

Recommendation 
Criteria Met

Amount of 

Criteria
Total % 

Carbon Co

Visitor Center/Frontier 

Prison $18,750 Y Y Y N/A Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y  $                18,750 11 11 100%

Converse 

County Fiber Feasibility $18,750 Y Y Y N/A Y Y Y Y Y N/A N/A Y  $                18,750 8 8 100%

Gillette Fiber Feasibility $50,000 Y Y Y N/A Y Y Y Y Y N/A N/A Y  $                35,000 9 9 100%

Sheridan - 

SEEDA Arts & Economy Study $50,000 Y N Y N/A Y Y Y Y Y Y N/A Y  $                16,667 8 10 80%

Add'l Eval Criteria
Job 

Creation

Community/Workforce 

Development

Planning Applications

Maximum

Points

Albany 

County Buffalo Gillette 

Clear understanding of equipment costs, operational costs and 

maintenance costs
10 8 9 10

Clear identification of sources of ongoing funding for equipment, 

operations and maintenance
10 9 9 9

TOTAL PRIORITIZATION POINTS 20 17 18 19

CFP PRIORITIZATION

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CFP PRIORTIZATION OF APPLICATIONS  

According to the program rules, the board shall prioritize proposed CFP grants and loans. The score is not intended to be the 

only basis for a final recommendation. As a method to assist the board, staff uses the following scoring system: 
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BRC – Significant Project Amendment 

 

Natrona County – Casper Crude to Rail  

In June, 2012, the SLIB awarded Natrona County $1,500,000 for water and sewer infrastructure 

at the Casper Logistics Hub for the start-up business of Casper Crude to Rail, LLC.   

 

Recently, their bids came in significantly under budget, roughly 35% less, leaving a balance of 

approximately $650,000 of BRC funds. This discrepancy is due to many different factors. First, 

Granite Peak paid the design and engineering costs (originally anticipated to be grant costs) 

totaling $110,000. Second, the 15% contingency of $364,000 was not used. Lastly, the 

competitive bidding environment for the winter months allowed significant cost savings.  

 

Natrona County is requesting that $635,000 of the remaining funds be made available for the 

installation of fiber conduit to and throughout the site. The proposed conduit will tie into the 

Casper Natrona County International Airport’s fiber project, which was funded with a BRC grant 

in 2011. The Casper Logistics Hub, with its proximity to the BNSF rail line and the only 

Wyoming Foreign Trade Zone, is uniquely positioned for business attraction. The availability of 

fiber would enhance its marketability.  Additionally, by allowing the county to move forward 

with the installation of the fiber conduit in conjunction with water and sewer construction, there 

could be a cost savings upwards of $100,000. 

 

Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends approval of the project amendment to use grant funds for the aforementioned 

project. Build out of fiber to the Casper Logistics Hub is consistent with the goals of the WBC to 

make communities and business park areas more attractive for economic development. These 

funds are contingent upon staff receiving necessary documentation regarding the public 

ownership of the fiber conduit. 

 

Attachments 

1. Letter of request from the Natrona County 

2. Copy of the original project recommendation 
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Natrona County 

 
$1,500,000 Business Committed 

Grant for the Casper Crude to 

Rail, LLC Water and Sewer 

Infrastructure Project 

 

Staff Recommendation: 

Fund as Requested 

Project Description 

Natrona County requests a $1,500,000 Business 

Committed grant for the installation of water and 

sewer infrastructure at the Casper Logistics Hub 

(formerly known as the Bishop Rail Park). Casper 

Crude to Rail, LLC will place a multimodal 

petroleum transport facility in the Casper 

Logistics Hub. The improvements will include the 

installation of 19,900 linear feet of 16 inch water 

transmission pipeline and 19,600 linear feet of 

three inch sanitary sewer force main. Natrona 

County will own and maintain the infrastructure. 

 

The Business 

Casper Crude to Rail, LLC is a start-up business 

formed between Cogent Energy Solutions, LLC 

and Granite Peak Development, LLC. Cogent 

Energy Solutions, LLC was founded in 2002 and 

is engaged in crude oil industry. Granite Peak 

Development, LLC was founded in 2002 and is a 

real estate development firm based in Wyoming. 

The business was started due to an identified bottleneck that was occurring in the oil produced in 

the middle part of Canada and the United States. The existing pipelines are full and unable to 

take on additional capacity. The refineries on the east, west and south coasts are paying better 

prices for crude than Midwest markets. Casper Crude to Rail, LLC provides the ability to get the 

crude to the locations that are paying more for the product in an efficient and cost effective 

manner. In addition, the ability 

to mix different grades of crude 

in the Casper facility will 

provide the owners of the crude 

a value added proposition.  

 

Due to the increased production 

in the midwest market, crude 

prices have become depressed 

relative to the United States 

east, west and gulf coasts. 

Through the process of 

blending various grades of 

crude and shipping the crude to 

the markets where prices are 

better, Casper Crude to Rail, 

LLC will add value for the 

owners of the crude oil product. 

Approved by SLIB 6/21/2013 
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The multimodal transport facility will utilize raw crude imported via pipelines, rail, and truck; 

blend the crude; and then transport the blended crude to refineries via pipeline, rail, and truck. 

The facility will lessen the bottleneck that currently exists in the pipeline system by moving 

crude by rail.  

 

Project Goals and Public Benefit 

Creating the ability to get crude to the markets where the most competitive pricing is available 

will be addressed by this project. The use of rail, as another transport method, provides the 

business with a cost competitive option that increases the value of the product being shipped 

from the region. The goals for the project include supplying the necessary water and sewer 

infrastructure to the project site in the Casper Logistics Hub. The water and sewer infrastructure 

will meet Casper Crude to Rail, LLC’s current and future needs, as well as potential future 

demand in the Casper Logistics Hub. The company will create a minimum of 20 new jobs over 

the first three years of the project at a median wage level of $38 per hour. The jobs will include a 

facility manager, on-site supervisors, administrative support, and technical/support employees. 

The project will also support an additional 35 jobs that will be contract based employees. In 

addition, the company will invest over $20 million in trans-loading equipment, rail 

infrastructure, and related facilities at the site. As a result of this project and meeting power 

usage levels addressed in an agreement with Rocky Mountain Power, Rocky Mountain Power 

will invest an additional $20 million in an electrical substation that will service the area.  

  

The value that will be added to the crude being handled within the facility will benefit producers 

in the region as identified in the “Overview of Energy Development Opportunities for 

Wyoming” study completed in 2012 which encourages adding value to and improving markets 

for Wyoming’s energy resources. The project will also bring needed infrastructure to the Casper 

Logistics Hub that will benefit the entire area, including the additional lots in the development. 

The addition of another spur in the development will make existing lots more business ready and 

will also increase the usage of the overall park encouraging additional development in the region. 

 

Casper Area Economic Development Alliance (CAEDA) will directly benefit from the project 

through the project’s revenue recapture which will enhancing their future economic development 

efforts. CAEDA will also be the primary economic development entity that will market the 

Casper Logistics Hub.  

 

Revenue Recapture 

Casper Area Economic Development Alliance will receive a minimum of 15 acres as revenue 

recapture from Granite Peak Development, LLC as a result of this project that will be able to be 

utilized by the organization for future economic development projects.  The property has been 

valued at $1.50 per square foot for 15 acres. The value for the land is projected to be $975,000. 

The revenue recaptured as a result of this project will be used as follows: 

 100% for economic development related activities, such as incentives, grant matches, 

etc. 

 CAEDA will not utilize more than 50% for operations and maintenance purposes. 

 

Approved by SLIB 6/21/2013 
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Timeline 

Project construction is projected to 

be completed by November 2014. 

Project Funding 

The total project cost is $3,036,453, 

of which Natrona County is 

requesting $1,500,000 of Business 

Committed funds. The cash match 

for this project is $1,536,453 and is 

provided by the following: Casper 

Area Economic Development 

Alliance ($250,000), Economic 

Development Joint Powers Board 

($250,000), and Granite Peak 

Development ($1,036,453). Casper 

Crude to Rail, LLC will invest over 

$20,000,000 in trans-loading 

equipment, rail infrastructure, and 

related facilities for the project.  

 

Regional Comment by Kim Rightmer 

Reports show that producers are increasingly looking to rail to move growing crude production: 

 Railroads can move more expeditiously than pipelines to establish new shipping options. 

This is critical for rapidly growing fields such as North Dakota’s Bakken. 

 BNSF Railway has publicly stated that it sees strong growth for transporting crude oil by 

rail. They are predicting that by the end of 2013, crude shipments on all U.S. railroads 

could reach 700,000 barrels a day, up 40% from current levels. 

 According to the Oil & Gas Journal, pipeline infrastructure to deliver crude to market has 

not been built quickly enough to keep up with growing production. As a result existing 

pipelines to markets are congested – particularly in the Midwest. That congestion has 

caused prices for inland crudes to fall while coastal locations pay higher international 

prices. Delays in pipeline construction and wide crude price differentials have made rail 

shipments economically viable. As a result, crude by rail traffic soared last year. 

 

The Casper Logistics Hub is strategically located in the center of the state – allowing for it to 

capitalize on this increased growth. Casper Crude to Rail’s locating in, and subsequent 

production in Natrona County would come at a time when Wyoming is seeing and feeling the 

effects of a decline in coal production. 

 

The infrastructure funded through this grant will not only support Casper Crude to Rail’s 

business, it will also result in improvement of other lots in the Casper Logistics Hub and 

encourage further development. The benefits to Natrona County will not only be recognized 

through increased jobs, property taxes, and sales taxes.  

 

BRC amount 1,500,000$  

Cash Match 1,536,453$  

Total eligible project cost 3,036,453$  

BRC % of total eligible project costs 49%

Local % of total eligible project costs 51%

                                        Uses

Land Acquisition (Right-of-way) $5,000

Non Construction Costs $240,000

Design and Permitting $80,000

Engineering Services During Construction $160,000

Construction Costs $2,791,453

Water Installation $1,640,150

Sewer Installation $787,200

Contingency (15%) $364,103

Total Project Cost $3,036,453

Sources

Approved by SLIB 6/21/2013 
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Staff Recommendation 

Staff recommends funding the project as requested contingent upon the following: 

 Receipt of a development agreement between the city of Casper, Granite Peak 

Development, LLC, and Natrona County by June 30, 2013. 

 Receipt of verification of the $20 million being secure by Casper Crude to Rail, LLC by 

September 1, 2013. 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Approved by SLIB 6/21/2013 
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